
BIRMINGHAM TOWNSHIP 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

DECEMBER 5, 2016 

 

ORDINANCE HEARINGS 

Prior to the regular meeting, the Board of Supervisors held a hearing at 7 PM to consider three 

ordinances.  The hearing was transcribed by Court Reporter Colleen Pimer.  Three ordinances 

were approved for adoption.   

Ordinance 16-01 –Amends Chapter 122 (Zoning) of the Birmingham Township Code to (i) 

delete certain definitions; (ii) modify certain of the use regulations and design standards for the 

C-1 (Highway Commercial), C-2 (Heavy Commercial) and C-2A (Limited Highway 

Commercial) districts; (iii) eliminate the C-3 (General Commercial) district; (iv) amend the 

commercial components of the Birmingham Township Zoning Map; and (v) amend Appendix B, 

titled “Table of Area and Bulk Regulations”. 

Ordinance 16-02 – Amends Chapter 61 of the Birmingham Township Code, Titled, “Historic 

Districts”, Section 61-3.E(2) and the historic district guidelines, Section A127-4.(C)((8) 

regarding the maximum height of fences. 

Ordinance 16-03 –Amends Chapter 94 of the Birmingham Township Code, Titled, “Sewers” to 

add a new article IV titled “alternate and experimental sewage systems, individual residential 

spray irrigation systems and small flow treatment facilities”. 

 

REGULAR MEETING 

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors was called to order at 7:30 PM in the Township 

Building by Chairman Conklin with the pledge of allegiance.  A quorum of Supervisors was 

declared. 

 

John Conklin  - Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

Scott Boorse  - Vice-Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

Mike Shiring  - Member, Board of Supervisors 

 

Chairman Conklin moved to approve the November 7, 2016 minutes as written.  Supervisor 

Shiring seconded the motion and the minutes were unanimously approved. 

 

Vice-Chairman Boorse moved to approve the bills submitted for payment.  Chairman Conklin 

seconded the motion and the bills were unanimously approved.  General Fund bills totaled 

$56,510.49.  Sewer Fund bills totaled $7,232.35. 

 

ROAD REPORT 

Dave Rathbun, Roadmaster, reported that Page Excavating had completed the inlet work on 

Legacy Lane.  There are sink holes around an inlet on Sherbrooke Drive that were temporarily 

fixed by Page Excavating Company.  A permanent repair to this inlet, which goes under the road, 

will be included in the 2017 road program. The scope of the work cannot be determined until it is 

dug up.  Supervisor Shiring asked if the sink holes were in the right-of-way of the road or in the 

open space?  Mr. Rathbun replied that one sink hole was definitely in the right-of-way and the 

other appeared to be on the edge of the right-of-way. 

 



 

Mr. Rathbun provided the Board with a scope of work for the 2017 Road Program with an 

estimated base scope of work totaling $88,900.  There are four add-alternate items that will be 

included in the bidding with the intent to keep the cost of the 2017 Road Program under 

$100,000.  Supervisor Shiring moved to authorize advertising on the 2017 Road Program for the 

scope of work dated 11/29/2016 with advertising on January 9
th

 and January 20
th

 for bid opening 

at the February 6, 2017 meeting.  Vice-Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was 

unanimously approved. 

 

POLICE REPORT 

Chief Nelling reported for the month of November 2016. There were 1,239 incidents including 

12 criminal arrests of which 7 were DUI’s.  There were five vandalism complaints which were 

related to Mischief Night and Halloween.  There were 7,612 patrol miles logged on the vehicles 

during the month.  Chairman Conklin moved to accept the Police Report. Vice-Chairman Boorse 

seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

ADOPTION OF 2017 FINAL BUDGET 

It was duly advertised in the Daily Local News on November 9
th

 that the preliminary budget for 

2017 was available for inspection with the final budget to be adopted at tonight’s meeting. There 

were no changes to the preliminary budget, dated 11/2/16.  The millage rate remains constant at 

1.6 mills.   Chairman Conklin moved to adopt the preliminary 2017 budget as the final budget 

for 2017.  Supervisor Shiring seconded the motion and the budget was unanimously approved. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

The Commonwealth of PA Sunshine Law Act 93 (as amended in 1998) requires public comment 

to be held before official action is taken.   

 

Harry Miller, Bottom Lane, was present to thank Chief Nelling and the Police Department for 

their quick response and professionalism in the handling of the accident at his house in 

September.  Mr. Miller also thanked the Board for providing such high quality emergency 

services to the residents of the Township. 

 

Robert Belutty and Jim Arbuckle, Arrowhead Drive residents, were present to request the 

imposition of strict ordinances for property maintenance similar to the ordinances on the books 

for the preservation of historical properties.  The reason for the request is that the house at 1160 

Arrowhead Drive has been abandoned for over a year.  It will eventually be taken over by the 

bank.  Mr. Belutty has discussed the vacant house with the Township Office and the Zoning 

Officer.  The Township has previously sent a letter to the property owner requesting compliance 

with the property maintenance code.  Mr. Belutty said the neighbors are cutting the grass because 

they are tired of looking at it.  Mr. Arbuckle said that when he recently owned a house in Chester 

that if his grass grew above 8 inches he would get a summons requiring it to be cut.  He also felt 

that if this abandoned house was on the street where one of the Supervisors lived that the issue 

would have already been addressed. 

 

It was explained that the Township enforces the State Uniform Construction Code.  Supervisor 

Shiring said that there are some magistrate options for enforcement of the Code.  Chairman 



Conklin added that the Township has been through this arduous process before.  Often letters to 

the property owners or mortgage companies can get results.  Going through the legal system 

takes several years; often bankruptcy, as well as the Board’s approval of funds for legal expenses 

to pursue property maintenance.  There is a limit as to the funds that the Board will approve for 

legal expenses and limitations on the township’s involvement when the issue gets turned over to 

the courts. 

 

Barrie Engel, 1345 Wilmington Pike, said she was in receipt of a letter from the Township 

Solicitor that action would be taken on an ordinance affecting commercial zoning at 7:30 PM.  

The Board explained that the ordinance hearings were at 7 PM as was duly advertised in the 

Daily Local News and action was taken on the ordinances at the conclusion of the hearing.  Ms. 

Engel was provided with an unexecuted copy of the ordinance that was adopted by the Board.  

She was advised to contact the Township after reading the ordinance if she had any questions.  

Chairman Conklin explained that the Board accumulates suggested changes to the ordinances on 

the books throughout the year and then holds a hearing to act on them. 

 

Gillian Fitzpatrick, Heritage Drive resident in Birmingham Hunt, was representing “Neighbors 

for Crebilly Farm”.   She requested the Township’s representation at the Westtown Township 

hearings on the proposed high density development of Crebilly Farm as she feels the 

development will impact Birmingham Township more than Westtown Township in various 

issues such as environmental; watershed; traffic; and the installation of a new traffic signal on Rt. 

926.  Ms. Fitzpatrick would like to attend the January meeting to discuss this issue further. 

 

Harry Miller concurred that the traffic impact of the development was going to be a nightmare 

for the residents of Birmingham Township, especially at the intersection of Rt. 926 and Rt. 202.  

He thought the opening of Stadium Road by West Chester University would be extremely 

helpful in relieving the traffic impact from the development. 

 

Chairman Conklin stated that the Board is being kept apprised of the development through the 

Township Solicitor, Kristin Camp, who is the Planning Commission Solicitor for Westtown 

Township. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:59 PM.  (JLC;MTS) 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Quina Nelling 

Secretary/Treasurer 
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